MINUTES OF THE OTHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
HELD ON MONDAY, 13 MARCH 2017 AT 7.45 PM
IN THE VILLAGE HALL
PRESENT:  Cllrs R. Gray (Chairman); S. Trench; K. Hipkins; Cllr Cooke (KCC); T. Irving (Clerk); 5 members of the public.
1 APOLOGIES:  Cllr H. Drake (family commitment); Cllrs V. Moon & R. Gardner (holiday); Gandotra (conflicting appointment); Cllr Newton (holiday); PCSO’s David Earl & Neil Denney.
Apologies and the reasons for absence were noted and accepted.

2 COUNCILLOR VACANCY/CO-OPTION: Ongoing.
3 
NOTIFICATION OF WHETHER ANYONE WISHES TO FILM, PHOTOGRAPH OR RECORD ANY ITEM – None received.
4 
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:  No declarations.  
5
RECEIVE POLICE REPORT:  Not available.
It was noted that a head on collision took place in Green Hill.  Whilst no one was injured, the cars were very badly damaged.

The meeting was adjourned for
6
QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC:  
The meeting was reconvened.

7
APPROVE & SIGN MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 9 JANUARY 2017: The minutes were agreed as a true and accurate record of proceedings & were duly signed by Cllr Gray. 
8
LITTER PICKING:  Concerns were expressed that 14 April (Good Friday) may exclude church members from taking part but it was agreed to proceed. 

Clerk to invite Bearsted FC to take part.
9 
RECEIVE COUNTY COUNCILLOR’S REPORT:  Written report provided – see Appendix 1.
The AGM was not hugely well attended, despite Helen Whately and Tim Read’s presence.
KCC is progressing with proposals for a Leeds/Langley relief road.

Notwithstanding the Inspector’s interim report on the Local Plan, there will be no bus lane on Sutton Road.  KCC are not bound by the findings in the report and therefore this does not change their view. 
Cllr Cooke stated that he is not happy with the revised plans for Willington St/Sutton Road as the existing highway should be used, rather than taking out a number of trees.
Cllr Cooke is working with the police in respect of Enforcement generally; rat running is being discussed. 

KCC has received one of the largest amounts of money in the country for social care (only Birmingham received more).  This will enable the good work to continue in this sector.
Arriva’s cut backs have been discussed and there may be an opportunity for an alternative bus service with Nu Venture.  (It was noted that no bus subsidies have been cut by KCC).

10    TRAFFIC PROPOSALS:
Further to the meeting held on 1 February with KCC representatives Cllr Cooke/ Susan Laporte and Parish Cllrs Gray, Hipkins, Moon and Trench, the following was agreed.
Clerk to make an official request via KCC’s website for: 

20 mph speed limit covering a 100 yards radius in either direction from the Village Hall.  Cllr Cooke reiterated his support for this proposal.
30 mph speed limit for Church Road.

Signage warning of dangerous bends on Green Hill, Church Road and Honey Lane.

Cllr Cooke stated that he will be happy to arrange a follow up meeting with Susan Laporte/the parish after 4 May.
11
COMMUNICATIONS: A meeting was held on 25 January (date of next meeting TBC).

Cllr Trench stated that not all the information has successfully transferred to the new website and she will be contacting the provider to request it is further updated.

RAGSTONE:  An edition was distributed during February. Cllr Gray to advise Mr/Mrs Anderson that the oil club website has the wrong telephone number.

Further edition to be circulated as appropriate.

ADDITIONAL NOTICE BOARD?:  The Clerk was requested to email the information/prices to all cllrs for consideration.
12
VILLAGE GREEN/GRASS CUTTING:  Following an examination of the grass cutting quotations received from Paul Waring and MBC, it was RESOLVED to accept Paul Waring’s quotation.  
Clerk to request MBC to carry out repairs to the Multi play equipment as agreed in January.
12.
FINANCE. 
12.1 Statement of Account: Cllr Gray proposed acceptance, seconded by Cllr Trench.
	RESOLVED:  The council approved the following payments.
PKF Littlejohn

Annual Audit

120.00

KCC Re. Kent Pension

Employer/Employee Pension (Jan)

98.66

T. Irving

Clerk's Salary/Expenses (Jan)

384.16

P. Waring

Grass Cutting (Village Green)

958.86

Nat West

Safe Custody Hold

25.00

MBC

Emptying Litter Bin (Dec & Jan)

48.00

KCC Re. Kent Pension

Employer/Employee Pension (Feb)

98.66

T. Irving

Clerk's Salary/Expenses (Feb)

366.97

Commerical Services

Ragstone Printing

55.44

KALC

Training - Neighbourhood Plan

72.00

Balance of Current Account:  £12,256.27 credit, after all cheques sent/rec’d

Balance of Business Reserve Account:  £4,903.41
Total Funds:  £17,159.68

	  
	Land 


12.2  Donation Requests:  Otham with Langley PCC – A donation of £75 was proposed by Cllr Hipkins, seconded by Cllr Gray and RESOLVED by members.
Kent, Surrey & Sussex Air Ambulance:  The council regrets they are unable to make a donation on this occasion.
12.3  Annual Membership Renewal:  SLCC.  It was RESOLVED that the usual 1/3 of membership will be paid, with DPC already agreeing to pay 2/3. Proposed by Cllr Gray, seconded by Cllr Trench.  
12.4  Other Matters to Report: Notification has been received from the Pensions Regulator, confirming that OPC are compliant.
13
PLANNING APPLICATIONS: RECEIVED/GRANTED/LOCAL PLAN:
New Applications 

17/500674:  Springdene 
Erection of a single storey rear extension. 
No objection.

Awaiting Decision by MBC
16/508302:  Hurstbourne
16/506349/FULL - Bearsted Football Club 
16/507996/FULL - The White Horse

Cllr Gray to address the Planning Committee on 16 March when the application will be addressed.

Refused:  
16/506074 - Bramley.  
‘The applicant is advised that the matters relating to the retention of the mini oast building as well as the alterations to the dwelling that have been carried out without planning approval will be referred to the Planning Enforcement Section for further action.’

Ongoing Applications:
Madam Taylors – Planning breach.
Land North of Bicknor Wood.

The Clerk has requested that members from OPC & DPC are invited to attend the meeting arranged by MBC to discuss the new application. 
Clerk also to request a separate meeting with Bellway Homes to discuss how they can support the local community.
14
RECEIVE REPORT OF MEETINGS AND SEMINARS ATTENDED: 
Cllr Gray – Fire Hydrant Meeting on 30 Jan.  Information to be included in the next Ragstone.  Map to be recirculated to all members.

Cllr Gardner – KALC Meeting on 6 Feb.
Cllr Gray – Neighbourhood Plan Workshop on 22 Feb 
Cllr Hipkins & Clerk - KALC/KFAS on 28 Feb.

15
URGENT MATTERS:  Volunteer required for the East of Maidstone Bus Meeting.  The next meeting will take place on 3 July at 10.00 am in Sutton Valence Village Hall. 
16
NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN:  Cllr Gray advised the meeting that community involvement will need to be proved, but the project can be driven by the council.  Cllrs Trench and Hipkins agreed to be involved.  

Whilst the plan is likely to be too late for the Bicknor Green development, it should enable residents to have a say on site H1(8), West of Church Road.
The cost is expected to be in the region of £5,000 and should take 18 to 24 months to produce.  Cllr Cooke stated that he may be able to assist with his local members’ fund as he feels ‘it’s something that should be done.’  Cllr Gray to circulate plans for a meeting.
17

ANNUAL PARISH MEETING 24 APRIL 2017/AGM 8 MAY:  Dates/time of 7.30 pm agreed.
18

RECEIVE CORRESPONDENCE: Various correspondence circulated by email as received.
· UK Power Networks. Cllrs feel that it will be difficult to identify ‘vulnerable people’ to visit.  As everything possible has been done to relay the information previously provided, no further action is considered necessary at the moment.
· Downs Mail.  Request to link websites was declined as residents do not receive a copy of the publication.  Cllr Cooke to ask the editor why the paper is not being circulated.

· A resident has enquired about encroachment of the grass verge by BT.  Whilst they have agreed that it will be reinstated within 28 days, he is seeking support from the PC if this does not happen.  Cllr Cooke pledged his support.

19
  ADDITIONAL MATTERS TO BE DISCUSSED AT NEXT MEETING (8 May 2017):  Please contact the Clerk if you have items that you would like to be considered for the agenda.
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 9.45 pm.    
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